WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 20TH MAY 2013 AT 7:30PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL, COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Alan Biddle


Cllr Robin Cooke




Cllr Graham Jones


Cllr Val Pizzey


Cllr John Ridd 


Cllr Michael Roseveare


Cllr Edna Salmon


Cllr Bryan Wright

In attendance: Joanne Jones – Parish Clerk. County Cllr Michael Bond and District Cllr Bryan Hall.  There were 7 members of the public present.

1. Election of Chairman and Signing of Declaration of Acceptance of Office
The Clerk asked for nominations for Chairman.  Cllr Biddle nominated Cllr Cooke to take on the role of Chairman, Seconded by Cllr Salmon.  Cllr Cooke confirmed that he would take on this role until someone else was willing to stand.  All in Favour.  Cllr Cooke was duly Elected and the Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.
2. Election of Vice Chairman and Signing of Declaration of Acceptance of Office
The Chairman asked for nominations for Vice Chairman.  Cllr Pizzey nominated Cllr Biddle for this role.  Cllr Biddle advised that he was not willing to stand at this time.  Cllr Salmon nominated Cllr Roseveare to continue within this role.  Cllr Roseveare agreed to continue to remain in the role of Vice Chairman, Seconded by Cllr Pizzey. All in Favour.  Cllr Roseveare was duly elected as Vice Chairman and the Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.
3. Open Public Session
The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed Mr Peter Wells to the meeting.  Mr Wells confirmed that he had attended the meeting to gain views from the Parish Council regarding the Former Gospel Hall site Planning Application and their objections to which he gave details.   Cllr Roseveare gave details regarding the Planning Committee’s original views and concerns regarding this application.  Mr Wells provided further information regarding the affordable housing element of the application and confirmed that the 1 in 3 rule now only applied if there are more than 9 properties.  He also advised that the proposed 2 affordable dwellings would be bungalows.  The Chairman thanked Mr Wells for his comments and re-convened the meeting.  It was agreed that the Council’s decision to recommend that 3 of the 6 properties should be affordable still stood as per their original views.  
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to comment.

A member of the public asked the Chairman if the proposed Committee Scheme had yet been implemented by the Council.  The Clerk confirmed that the Terms of Reference for the Committees had been Adopted by the Council and that the officers who would represent these Committees would be elected later within the meeting.
A member of the public raised concerns regarding a home within Spring Lane which was in a state of disrepair.  The Chairman confirmed that SCDC should be able to enforce the owners to repair this property.  Cllr Biddle confirmed the he had previously reported this property to SCDC in order for them to add it to their homes at risk register.  It was agreed that District Cllr Hall and the Clerk would follow this matter up.
     Open Public Session cont…
      A member of the public raised concerns regarding the future of the bus shelter and stated that  

      she felt that a wider consultation was needed.

      Several members of the public raised concerns regarding the recent parking issues at the former 
      Parma Industries Site.  The Clerk confirmed that she would liaise with Suffolk Constabulary, 
      Suffolk County Council and Hopkins Homes in order to resolve this matter.  

      A member of the public raised concerns regarding overhanging trees and shrubs at Wyndham 
      House on the Main Rd.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the residents in order to 
      request that these trees/hedges were cut back.
      A member of the public asked the Clerk if she had received a response from Suffolk County 
      Highways regarding the speed restrictions within the Border Cott Lane area.  The Clerk advised 
      that she had not received a response to date and confirmed that she would chase this matter up 

      with Suffolk County Highways.
      The Chairman thanked members of the public for their comments and re-convened the meeting.
4.
To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Tucker and Nobbs (Work Commitments)
5.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
There were none. 
      5.1. To Consider any Dispensations
There were none.
6.   To Approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 18th March
      2013
The draft minutes of the meeting held on Monday 18th March 2013 had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and were Proposed for Approval  by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare.  5 in Favour, 3 Abstentions.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

7.   To receive a report from County Councillor Michael Bond
County Cllr Bond's report for April 2013 had been circulated to all Councillors with e-mail prior to the meeting.  County Cllr Bond reported that 20 vehicle activated signs had been purchased for Suffolk.  Of these, 10 are temporary signs that are fixed to lamp posts, and 10 are mounted on tripods (these are called mobile triple mounted signs).  The latter are suited for use by community speed-watch groups.  If Parish Councils are interested in more information or want these devices to be used for a month or so in their parishes, I suggest they contact: Mike Motteram, Road Safety Manager, Suffolk County Council, Telephone: 01473 264996, Email: mike.motteram@suffolk.gov.uk, Website: www.suffolk.gov.uk, Suffolk Roadsafe Partnership: www.suffolkroadsafe.net.  The Chairman thanked County Cllr Bond for his report and congratulated him on his recent success of being re-elected.

      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Bryan Hall
District Cllr Hall's report had been circulated to all Councillors with e-mail prior to the meeting. 
District Cllr Hall reported that members of the Suffolk Coastal Development and Control Sub-Committee had Unanimously Approved the Hopkins Homes application for 65 new homes, including 21 affordable to rent.  He advised that this development may well see a £50,000 contribution towards the new or enhanced Village Hall project, as well as other community benefits.

      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Bryan Hall cont…
      The developers of Gospel Hall Close have objected to the 3 Affordable homes as part of the 6  

      private for rent approved on this site. The Parish and District Council’s supported 3 but 2 are 

      now being proposed by the Developer.  I am helping with the Wickham Market Town Team 
      project.  Suffolk Coastal are awarding a total of £100,000 to be shared between market towns, 
      towards improving town centre viability.  They are also granting a total of £100,000 towards the 
      Empty Property Grant Scheme.  A maximum of £5000 per property restoration is available, if  
      Readers are aware of any long term empty properties in Wickham Market please let me know.

      Flagship Housing continue to review Deben Court development, a member of Flagship staff

      attends every Tuesday from 10am-12 noon in the Community Rooms, next to the Library, for 

      public consultation.  The Chairman thanked District Cllr Hall for his report. 

8.   Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
      8.1 Parish Council Co-option – To consider any nominations
      Further to the recent resignation of Jill Evans it had been confirmed by SCDC that this vacancy   

      could be filled by means of a co-option.  The Clerk confirmed that she had received interest 
      regarding the vacancy from 3 members of the public but unfortunately none of these candidates 
      were present.  It was agreed this matter would be deferred until the next meeting.

       8.2 Bus Shelter on Market Hill

      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to comment.  Members of the  

      public stated that they felt that a wider consultation was needed, especially as the shelter was 
      sited within the heart of the village.  It was felt that some kind of shelter was needed.  The 

      Clerk gave details regarding recommendations from SCDC’s Conservation Officer on the 

      kind of replacement shelter that could be suitable and also provided details regarding the 

      outcome of the comments made at the Annual Parish Meeting.  Concerns were raised by Cllr 
      Biddle that some local residents would be against the replacement of the existing shelter.  
      District Cllr Hall suggested that the Town Team could include the future of the bus shelter 
      within their survey in which was due to be distributed by 10th June 2013 in order to gain views 
      from Parishioners.  Approval for this matter to be included within the Town Team survey was 
      Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Pizzey.  All in Favour.  Mr Colin Owens (Chairman, 
      Town Team) confirmed that he would liaise with the Clerk regarding this matter.  The Chairman 

      thanked members of the public for their comments and reconvened the meeting. 
      8.3 Any other matters arising
      The Clerk confirmed that Dyno Rod were coming to carry out work to the drain by the recycling 
      area at the Village Hall on Tuesday 21st May 2013.
9.   Election of Committees and Representatives for 2013/14
     The following Committees and Representatives were Elected:-
      Committees:-

      Planning Committee – Cllrs Roseveare, Salmon, Nobbs, Jones & (1 PC vacancy)
      Finance & General Purposes – Cllrs Tucker, Biddle, Cooke, Jones & Ridd
      Environment & Leisure – Cllrs Ridd, Wright, Tucker, (PC vacancy) & Anne Westover
      Representatives:-

      Allotments:  Andy Smith (Glebe), Bernard Catchpole (Simons Cross),

      Village Hall Management Committee – Cllr Roseveare

      SALC – Cllr Ridd (Cllr Salmon as Deputy)
      Tree Warden – Terry Peake




      Footpaths – Terry Peake




      Campaign to Save Our Rural Roads – Cllr Cooke
      All Saints Youth Club – Cllr Ridd
      Town Team – Cllr Salmon & (PC vacancy)
      Parish Plan Steering Group – Cllr Cooke & Pizzey

10.  Finance and Legal Matters

       10.1 Bi- monthly accounts – March/April 2013
       These had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting. Approval was Proposed by 

       Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Jones. All in Favour.

       10.2 To consider and Approve the 2012/13 end of year accounts
       The 2012/13 end of year accounts had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting. 

       The Clerk gave details of the outcome of the internal audit and Approval was Proposed by Cllr 
       Pizzey, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare. All in Favour.
       10.3 To Approve Sections One and Two of the Local Councils Annual Return
       The Clerk had tabled Section one and gave details regarding Section 2.  Approval was 

       Proposed by Cllr Roseveare, Seconded by Cllr Jones. All in Favour. 
       10.4 To consider the Parish Council Insurance Policy Renewal
       The Clerk had tabled details of the quotes received from AON, Came & Co and Suffolk Acre.  

       There was a brief discussion and it was Resolved that the Parish Council would renew the 

       Insurance policy with Came & Co on a one year undertaking for £566.23. All in Favour. 
       Finance and Legal Matters

       10.5 To nominate a 3rd Signatory for the Barclays Bank Account
       It was Resolved that Cllr Wright would replace Jill Evans on the Barclays mandate.  All in 
       Favour.  The Clerk confirmed that she would complete the relevant mandate form.
11.  Police Matters – Report given by John Hoe
       The Chairman closed the meeting in order to receive a police report from Mr John Hoe.  A 
       report was given by John Hoe, as follows:-

       There have been 27 recorded crimes in Wickham Market between 18th April 2013 and 20th May 
       2013 to which he gave details.  There were 18 reported incidents of Anti-Social Behaviour 
       relating to use of vehicles in the village, youths congregating around the bus shelter and on the 
       playing field, sometimes concerns in relation to alcohol and parking issues.  The SNT have 
       been enforcing the Non-Alcohol Designated areas by issuing Section 27 Direction to Leave the 
       area for periods of time 12-48hrs.  Regular patrols are carried out by the team, and Wickham 
       Market is still a priority for the team.  Concerns regarding the consumption of alcohol in 
       designated areas, we will be looking into working with local business to get the message out 
       there.  Regarding parked vehicles Fixed Penalty Notices will be issued if illegally parked and 
       words of advice will be given.

       CONTACTING THE POLICE
       YOUR LOCAL OFFICERS ARE:

       PC 1469 Debbie Howgego 

       PCSO 3094 Sallyanna Chatten-Berry 

       John Hoe reported that he had also received some concerns from villagers about drinking on the 
       Market Hill and regarding McColls advertising the sale of cheap alcohol outside their 
       premises.  Finally, John Hoe encouraged all Parishioners to report any crimes to Suffolk 
       Constabulary immediately.  The Chairman thanked John Hoe for his report and reconvened the 
       meeting.  
12.  Parish Plan and Town Team – To receive an update on recent meetings held 

       Parish Plan – The Chairman and Clerk gave details of the Steering Group meetings held to 
       date.  They confirmed a Constitution had now been Adopted and that the Steering Group would 
       now begin to look into the issues raised at the Open Public meeting.  The Clerk reported that in 
       order for the Steering Group to open a bank account they had asked permission for £250.00 of 
       the allocated funds that that Parish Council had included within their 2013/14 budget for the 
       Parish Plan to be paid.  There were No Objections to this request.
       Town Team - The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Colin Owens (Chairman) to report on 
       the progress of the Town Team.  Colin Owens provided further details regarding the Town 
       Team and the survey in which was due to be distributed to all households regarding the Market 
       Hill, Future of Village Hall and to also now include views regarding the Bus Shelter.  He 
       confirmed that this was being compiled by Action for Market Towns and that following the 
       survey a report would be produced in which will then form an action plan for the village.  Colin 

       Owens gave details regarding the costs to produce the survey and asked the Parish Council if 
       they would Approve donating £1000.00 towards the survey.  Cllr Biddle Proposed that the 
       Parish Council should donate £1000.00 towards the survey, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare.  All 
       in Favour.  Finally, Colin Owens gave details regarding the proposed market to be held 
       provisionally on Wednesday 19th June 2013 and asked permission for the Parish Council to be 
       the Operator to which he gave details.  It was Agreed that the Parish Council would be the 
       Operator and that Jo Jones (Clerk) would be responsible for this role.  The Chairman thanked 
       Colin Owens for his report and reconvened the meeting.
       District Cllr Bryan Hall reported that Cllr Andrew Nunn, SCDC had confirmed that a complete 
       review of car parking charges was due to take place.
13.  Planning Matters (see separate appendix)

14.  Allotment Matters 

       14.1 - To consider the replacement of the Glebe Allotments representative from Mr Pete 
       Stone to Mr Andy Smith.  Approval was Unanimously Agreed by the Council.
15.  Cemetery Matters
       15.1 – To consider repairs needed to the Bier House guttering

       The Clerk confirmed that she had recently attended a meeting with Anne Westover at the 
       Cemetery regarding the repairs needed.  There was a brief discussion and it was Agreed that the 
       Clerk would chase Mr Ralph Calver for a quote in which Cllr Brian Nobbs had previously 
       asked him to prepare for the necessary repairs.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow 
       Anne Westover to comment.  Anne Westover reported that the Environment Group had some 
       funds available to put towards these repairs.  The Chairman thanked Anne Westover and 
       reconvened the meeting.  It was Agreed that this would be an agenda item at the next meeting.

16.  Environmental Matters/Car Parks/Highways/Sports & Leisure 
       16.1 – To consider the recent improvements made to the Village Hall Committee Room    

       Councillors raised concerns regarding the recent works carried out by Wickham Market Family 
       Carers to the Committee Room.  It was Agreed that the Clerk would liaise with the VHMC 
       regarding this matter and remind them that the relevant permission must be sought from the 
       Parish Council prior to any future works being carried out. 
       16.2 – The George Public House – To consider writing to the brewery in order to seek 
       assurance that the pub will remain as a public house
       Councillors felt that a letter should be sent to Punch Taverns in order to request that the site is 

       retained as a Public House.  The Chairman closed the meeting in order to allow Colin Owens 
       and District Cllr Hall to provide further details regarding this matter.  It was confirmed that an 
       assessment would need to be carried out to see if there was sufficient listed building timber 

       within the remains.  District Cllr Hall confirmed that SCDC would be encouraged not to de-list 
       this building.  The Chairman thanked District Cllr Hall and Colin Owens for their comments 

       and reconvened the meeting.
       16.3 – To consider a suitable name for the new road which will serve seven of the new

       properties at the former Parma Industries site, High Street, Wickham Market – To 
       receive recommendations from the Planning Committee

       The Planning Committee suggested that Potters Farm Close could be a suitable name for this 

       road.  There was a brief discussion whereby the past history regarding the uses of the site were 

       considered and it was Agreed that the Parish Council would recommend Castell Close for the 
       new road name.

17.  Correspondence

       17.1 – Wickham Market Partnership – Parish Council 2013/14 Library Contribution

       The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Colin Owens to report on this matter.  Colin Owens

       confirmed that due to other funding being provided by Suffolk Libraries IPS the contribution of 
       £1000.00 from the Parish Council would no longer be required for 2013/14.
       17.2 – The Local Government Boundary Commission – Electoral Review of Suffolk 
       Coastal  
       The Clerk gave details of the consultation currently being held regarding this matter.

       17.3 – Representative to the Barker Educational Trust

       The Clerk confirmed that she had received correspondence from the Barker Educational Trust 

       requesting the Parish Council to nominate a representative to stand from May 2013 to May 
       2016.  It was Agreed that the Clerk would ask Mr Manning who was the current representative 
       if he would be willing to stand, and if not, then Cllr Roseveare offered his services to take on 
       this role.

18. Open Public Session

      There were no further comments from the members of the public. 

The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 10:00pm

***************************************

The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on 
Monday 15th July 2013 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Committee Room
Signed:………………………………………… 


Dated:…………………………

PLANNING APPENDIX 
13.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-

Application No: C13/0586 – 1 Chapel Lane, Wickham Market. IP13 0SD – Single storey flat roof extension.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C13/0410 – Part Side Garden, 30 King Edward Ave, Wickham Market – Erection of a new house in the garden of 30 King Edward Ave.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C13/0217 – 4 & 6 Broad Rd, Wickham Market. IP13 0RJ – Demolition of single storey rear extensions and rear chimney – erection of two storey extensions.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

13.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting:–

Application No: C13/0251 - Land adjacent sewage works, Waterworks Lane (track), Wickham Market - Use of premises as wood yard and for the storage in connection with the nearby orchard campsite, involving removal of existing building and erection of replacement building.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to the application, in principle, but recommended that a condition should be implemented in order to restrict car parking within the area outlined in red within the site plan.  Clarification was also requested regarding the occupancy of the sited caravan.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 8 Conditions.

Application No: C13/0112 – 210, 212, 216A and land surrounding, High St, Wickham Market - Erection of 6 dwellings including varying details of works approved under Planning Permission Ref: C11/0097 – The Planning Committee recommended that 3 of the proposed properties should be for affordable housing in line with Policy SP27 of the LDF Core Strategy.  No decision has been made by SCDC.

Application No: C12/2124 – Part Side Garden, 30 King Edward Ave, Wickham Market – Proposed new dwelling in side garden.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Withdrawn by the applicant.

Application No: C12/2123 – Land South of Featherbroom Gardens, High St, Wickham Market – Erection of residential development of the site to provide 65 dwellings with associated car parking, open space, landscaping and new access arrangements.  This application was considered by the Parish Council at an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 30th October 2012 – The Parish Council recommended Approval for this application, subjects to matters for consideration.  This application has been Granted by SCDC (awaiting decision notice).

Application No: C10/3239 - Former RAF Bentwaters, Bentwaters Park, Rendlesham – Change of use of buildings and land and moving a section of fence.  The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds of increased HGV and vehicular traffic through the village).  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
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